SIGNATURE DOCUMENT FOR HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMISSION CONTRACT (MEMORIAL HERMANN HEALTH SYSTEM DBA TIRR MEMORIAL HERMANN)

I. PURPOSE

The Health and Human Services Commission ("HHSC" or "System Agency"), an administrative agency within the executive department of the State of Texas, having its principal office at 4900 North Lamar Blvd., Austin, Texas 78751, and Memorial Hermann Health System dba TIRR Memorial Hermann ("Contractor"), a Texas Non-Profit Corporation and having its principal office at 1333 Moursund St, Houston, Texas, 77030 (each a "Party" and collectively "the Parties") enter into the following contract for Hospital Services (the "Contract") as described in Attachment A, Statement of Work.

II. LEGAL AUTHORITY

This Contract is authorized by and in compliance with the provisions of the *Texas Government Code* Chapter 531.

III. DURATION

The Contract is effective on <u>September 1, 2017</u> at <u>12:00 AM CST</u> and terminates on <u>August 31, 2019</u> at <u>11:59 PM CST</u>, unless renewed or terminated pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Contract. HHSC, at its own discretion, may renew this Contract for three (3) additional, one (1) year terms, subject to terms and conditions mutually agreeable to the Parties. At the sole option of HHSC, the Contract may also be extended beyond all exercised renewal periods as necessary to complete the mission of the procurement, ensure continuity of service, or as otherwise determined by HHSC to serve the best interest of the state.

IV. PAYMENT RATES AND TERMS

Nothing in this Contract expresses or guarantees that HHSC will issue any Service Authorization to the Contractor. All services requested under the Contract will be requested on an as needed basis, and HHSC makes no guarantee of the minimum volume of usage under the Contract. If services are performed, payment for such services is limited to the applicable rate limits. The rate of payment for approved services is the lesser of: a flat rate of 48% of fair billing, or a negotiated rate lower than the percentage rate methodology described herein, and mutually agreed to by the HHSC representative and an authorized representative of the Contractor on a case-by-case basis. This agreement shall be recorded on a Reduced Payment Agreement Form and signed by both parties prior to provision of services. All expenditures under the Contract will be in accordance with ATTACHMENT B, PAYMENT RATES AND TERMS.

V. CONTRACT REPRESENTATIVES

The following will act as the Representative authorized to administer activities under this Contract on behalf of their respective Party:

HHSC

Health and Human Services Commission Attention: Christine Medeiros 701 W. 51st St. Austin, Texas 78751

Contractor

Memorial Hermann Health System dba TIRR Memorial Hermann Attention: Anna de Joya 1333 Moursund St. Houston, Texas, 77030

VI. LEGAL NOTICES

Any legal notice required under this Contract shall be deemed delivered when deposited by a Party in the United States mail, postage paid, certified, return receipt requested; or with a common carrier, overnight, signature required, to the appropriate address below:

System Agency

Health and Human Services Commission Attention: Office of Chief Counsel 4900 North Lamar Blvd. Austin, Texas 78751

Contractor

Memorial Hermann Health System dba TIRR Memorial Hermann Attention: Anna de Joya 1333 Moursund St. Houston, Texas, 77030

Legal notice given by Contractor shall be deemed effective when received by the System Agency. Either Party may change its address for notice by written notice to the other Party.

VII. PRIVACY, SECURITY, AND BREACH NOTIFICATION

"HHSC Confidential Information" means any communication or record (whether oral, written, electronically stored or transmitted, or in any other form) provided to or made available to the Provider electronically or through any other means that consists of or includes any or all of the following:

- a) Protected Health Information in any form including without limitation, Electronic Protected Health Information or Unsecured Protected Health Information;
- b) Sensitive Personal Information defined by Texas Business and Commerce Code Ch. 521;
- c) Federal Tax Information;
- d) Personally Identifiable Information;
- e) Social Security Administration Data, including, without limitation, Medicaid information;
- f) All information designated as confidential under the constitution and laws of the State of Texas and of the United States, including the Texas Health & Safety Code and the Texas Public Information Act, Texas Government Code, Chapter 552.

Any HHSC Confidential Information received by the Provider under this Agreement may be disclosed only in accordance with applicable law. By signing this agreement, the Provider certifies that the Provider is, and intends to remain for the term of this agreement, in compliance with all

applicable state and federal laws and regulations with respect to privacy, security, and breach notification, including without limitation the following:

- a) The relevant portions of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA), 42 U.S.C. Chapter 7, Subchapter XI, Part C;
- b) 42 CFR Part 2 and 45 CFR Parts 160 and 164;
- c) The relevant portions of The Social Security Act, 42 U.S.C. Chapter 7;
- d) The Privacy Act of 1974, as amended by the Computer Matching and Privacy Protection Act of 1988, 5 U.S.C. § 552a;
- e) Internal Revenue Code, Title 26 of the United States Code including IRS Publication 1075;
- f) OMB Memorandum 07-16;
- g) Texas Business and Commerce Code Chapter 521;
- h) Texas Health and Safety Code, Section 81.006 and Chapters 181 and 611;
- i) Texas Human Resources Code § 12.003;
- j) Texas Government Code, Chapter 552, as applicable;
- k) Title 3 of the Texas Occupations Code, as applicable;
- 1) Constitutional and Common Law Privacy; and
- m) Any other applicable law controlling the release of information created or obtained in the course of providing the services described in this Agreement.

The Provider further certifies that the Provider will comply with all amendments, regulations, and guidance relating to those laws, to the extent applicable.

Provider will ensure that any subcontractor of Provider who has access to HHSC Confidential Information will sign a HIPAA-compliant Business Associate Agreement with Provider, and Provider will submit a copy of that Business Associate Agreement to HHSC upon request.

Signature Page Follows

SIGNATURE PAGE FOR THIS HHSC CONTRACT

HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES	MEMORIAL HERMANN HEALTH SYSTEM
COMMISY DocuSigned by:	DBA TIRR MEMORIAL HERMANN
By:F3B4EA2\$E44C476	By: On CElstehart
Magdalena Blanco	Name: Carl E. Jose hart
Deputy Associate Commissioner	Title: SVP, CEO
Date of execution:	2 PM CDT Date of execution: 8-22-2017

The following attachments to this System Agency Contract are hereby attached and incorporated by reference:

Attachment A - Statement of Work

Attachment B - Payment Rates and Terms

Attachment C - Locations

Attachment D - HHSC Special Conditions CRS (Version 1.0)
Attachment E - General Affirmations (Version 2.0)
Attachment F - Contractor Response

Attachment G - HHSC Uniform Terms and Conditions - Vendor (Version 2.14)

Attachments Follow



Attachment A

Statement of Work

1) PROGRAM PURPOSE

The purpose of the Comprehensive Rehabilitation Services (CRS) program is to help eligible consumers who have a traumatic brain injury (TBI) and/or traumatic spinal cord injury (SCI) improve their ability to function independently in the home and the community. The program focuses to improve self-care, communication, and mobility in order to function more independently in the home and community. Hospital services may include the following:

Hospital Services: Inpatient or outpatient services necessary to correct or substantially modify, within a reasonable period of time, a condition that is stable or slowly progressive. Inpatient services include room, board, and professional services for more than a 24-hour duration. Outpatient services are less than 24 hours in duration and do not require admission to the hospital for an overnight stay. Inpatient comprehensive medical rehabilitation services (ICMRS) are part of hospital services that address medical and rehabilitation issues that require 24-hour-a-day nursing services, and are provided as recommended by an interdisciplinary team in a hospital setting. The services are specified in the service array and, unless otherwise specified, should be considered all inclusive. If a consumer requires medication, the medication is provided by the hospital pharmacy. Pharmacy charges appear as a line item on the invoice and are paid according to the contracted rate. Goods or services approved by the CRS program that are not part of the contracted rate for inpatient comprehensive medical rehabilitation services are considered ancillary and must be preauthorized before service is rendered if services are not preauthorized then there is no guarantee of payment. Ancillary services must be preauthorized by CRS counselors according to CRS policy, are reimbursed according to the reimbursement methodology described in 1 TAC §355.9040. These services may include orthotics, prosthetics, medications that are not part of a contract, medical equipment and supplies, or physician services that are required to enable participation in a CRS-approved service, and paraprofessional services that are required to enable participation in therapy sessions.

Implantable Device: Implantable device means an object or device that is surgically:

- a) Implanted;
- b) Embedded;
- c) Inserted;
- d) or otherwise applied; and
- e) Related equipment necessary to operate, program and recharge the implantable.

Medical Records: The written history of those services provided to an individual during a hospital stay or while receiving outpatient services. Medical records may include an admitting history and physical narrative; operative reports; progress notes; or discharge summaries.

Psychological Services: Psychological testing and psychological counseling provided by or under the supervision of a licensed psychologist.

a) A general diagnostic battery includes but is not limited to: Diagnostic interview and history; full scale intelligence test, projective or objective personality test; standardized academic achievement test; review and evaluation with a written report.

b) A neuropsychological testing battery includes but is not limited to: Diagnostic interview and review of history, assessments, and test data provided from the general diagnostic battery; evaluation of verbal-cognitive factors resulting from general diagnostic battery; evaluation of emotional coping factors resulting from general diagnostic battery; standard neuropsychological batteries, or series of appropriate tests accepted in the field; written narrative report.

Third Party Payment: Payment by a financial agent, including but not limited to self-insured plans, commercial/private insurance plans, Medicare, Medicaid, or other parties that are, by statute, contract, or agreement, legally responsible for payment of a claim for a health care item or service. CRS is considered the payor of last resort. If a consumer has third party benefits the contractor is required to provide CRS with the explanation of benefits (EOB) or denial from other pay sources(s). It is the contractor's responsibility to communicate with CRS staff regarding pre-authorizations or estimated third party payment prior to service delivery in order for CRS staff to provide appropriate authorization of services.

2) CONTRACTOR REQUIREMENTS

The Contractor must:

- a) Provide hospital services to be provided in compliance with hospital licensing regulations found at http://dshs.texas.gov/facilities/hospitals/laws-rules.aspx
- b) The Contractor will ensure programmatic supporting records are:
 - i) sufficient to support performance in accordance with the contract;
 - ii) adequate to document compliance with applicable standards;
 - iii) easily retrievable; and
 - iv) available to HHSC upon request.

3) SERVICE DELIVERY AREA(S)

This is a state-wide service area.

4) ELIGIBLE POPULATION

Consumer eligibility is determined by applicable law 40 TAC §107.707 and consumers must meet eligibility requirements as outlined in the CRS Standards for Providers Manual (https://hhs.texas.gov/laws-regulations/handbooks/comprehensive-rehabilitation-services-crsstandards-providers).

5) CONSUMER CHARACTERISTICS

Contractor must be prepared to serve individuals with characteristics including, but not limited to:

a) Cognitive deficits

- i) Attention
- ii) Concentration
- iii) Distractibility
- iv) Memory
- v) Speed of Processing
- vi) Confusion

- vii) Perseveration
- viii) Impulsiveness
- ix) Language Processing
- x) Executive functions

b) Speech and Language deficits

- i) Not understanding the spoken word (receptive aphasia)
- ii) Difficulty speaking and being understood (expressive aphasia)
- iii) Slurred speech
- iv) Speaking very fast or very slow
- v) Problems reading
- vi) Problems writing

c) Sensory deficits

i) Difficulties with interpretation of touch, temperature, movement, limb position and fine discrimination.

d) Perceptual deficits

i) Difficulty with the integration or patterning of sensory impressions into psychologically meaningful data

e) Vision deficits

- i) Partial or total loss of vision
- ii) Weakness of eye muscles and double vision (diplopia)
- iii) Blurred vision
- iv) Problems judging distance
- v) Involuntary eye movements (nystagmus)
- vi) Intolerance of light (photophobia)

f) Hearing deficits

- i) Decrease or loss of hearing
- ii) Ringing in the ears (tinnitus)
- iii) Increased sensitivity to sounds

g) Smell deficits

i) Loss or diminished sense of smell (anosmia)

h) Taste deficits

i) Loss or diminished sense of taste

i) Seizures

i) The convulsions associated with epilepsy that can be several types and can involve disruption in consciousness, sensory perception, or motor movements

j) Physical Changes

i) Physical paralysis/spasticity

- ii) Chronic pain
- iii) Control of bowel and bladder
- iv) Sleep disorders
- v) Loss of stamina
- vi) Appetite changes
- vii) Regulation of body temperature
- viii) Menstrual difficulties

k) Social-Emotional deficits

- i) Dependent behaviors
- ii) Emotional ability
- iii) Lack of motivation
- iv) Irritability
- v) Aggression
- vi) Depression
- vii) Disinhibition
- viii) Denial / lack of awareness

REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK



Attachment B

Payment Rates and Terms

1) PAYMENT

The Health and Human Services Commission (HHSC) will pay the Contractor for referred services provided and invoiced in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract for the entire term.

2) METHOD OF PAYMENT

The Contract resulting from this open enrollment will be paid in accordance with the contract requirements and based on negotiated rates with facilities to provide services based on data from the Healthcare Cost Report Information System of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services unless otherwise specified.

a) HHSC is the payor of last resort; therefore, all comparable benefits must be exhausted prior to payment of services. HHSC will pay for services in accordance with Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) codes based on negotiated contract rate(s).

If the Contractor is providing services for a CRS consumer, then the Contractor must follow the CRS Standards for Providers, which are accessible at the following link: https://hhs.texas.gov/laws-regulations/handbooks/comprehensive-rehabilitation-services-crs-standards-providers

- b) Contractor will not be paid for services provided:
 - i) If a comparable benefit is available to fund services;
 - ii) Without a Service Authorization from HHSC;
 - iii) Outside the date range authorized in the Service Authorization; or
 - iv) Without a denial of benefits and explanation of benefits, as applicable.

Hospital Services: Inpatient and outpatient rates will be based upon the final contracted rate.

Implantable Device: Payment for an implantable device, excluding eye-related implants, shall be the manufacturer's invoice amount or the net cost to the hospital, whichever is less, plus 10 percent. Along with the hospital invoice requesting payment, submit either:

- i) The manufacturer's invoice; or
- ii) Other acceptable supporting documentation showing the net cost to hospital.

Robotic Surgery: HHSC will pay for the primary surgical procedure that the surgeon deems necessary, but will not permit an additional payment allowance for a robotic surgical technique or use of a robotic surgical system.

Psychological Services: Psychological services are paid at a flat rate as defined by the HHSC based on the applicable annual Medicare fee schedule and related Medicare guidelines for the service.

Medical Records: Contractor's customary charges, not to exceed \$18 per request.

3) Invoicing Process

The Contractor will submit to HHSC a total bill each month in the format prescribed by HHSC and in accordance with the contracted rate.

- a) To receive payment, a Contractor must submit an invoice to HHSC and the invoice must be in accordance with TAC Rule §20.487, Invoicing Standards, which should in include, but is not limited to:
 - Contractor's Legal Name,
 - State of Texas Vendor number or federal tax Identification number,
 - Remit-to address.
 - Contractor's Telephone number,
 - Invoice number,
 - HHSC Contract Number,
 - State agency name of requestor,
 - Description of goods and services provided, including CPT (current procedural terminology) codes,
 - CRS service authorization number
 - Date of Service,
 - Quantity and unit-cost being billed (as documented in the service authorization,
 - Invoice guidelines outlined in the CRS Manual for Providers https://hhs.texas.gov/laws-regulations/handbooks/comprehensive-rehabilitation-services-crs-standards-providers,
 - If there is a third party benefit the contractor is required to provide CRS with the explanation of benefits (EOB) or denial from other pay sources(s),
 - The name and telephone number of a person designated by the contract to answer questions regarding the invoice.

4) FINANCIAL BILLING DUE DATE

Program and financial information must be submitted to HHSC by the 10th of the following month for each month of the contract period and must contain the established reporting information. If there is a third party benefit contractor must provide all applicable communication and status of pending claims.

Failure to submit invoices on time may be considered a Contract compliance issue and be used in evaluating whether to renew or terminate the Contract.

REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK



Health and Human Services Commission

Special Conditions (Comprehensive Rehabilitation Services)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I. SPECIAL DEFINITIONS	1
ARTICLE II. GENERAL PROVISIONS	2
2.01 Inducements	. 2
2.02 Most Favored Customer	
2.03 Assumption After Assignment	
2.04 Renegotiation and Reprocurement Rights	
2.05 Solicitation Errors	
ARTICLE III. CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL AND SUBCONTRACTORS	3
3.01 Qualifications.	
3.02 Professional Conduct	
3.03 No Implied Authority	
3.04 E-Verify	. 3
ARTICLE IV. PERFORMANCE	
4.01 Measurement	. 4
ARTICLE V.AMENDMENTS AND MODIFICATIONS	4
5.01 Formal Procedure	
5.02 Minor Administrative Changes	
5.03 Technical Guidance Letters	. 5
ARTICLE VI. PAYMENT	5
6.01 Duty to Make Payment	. 5
ARTICLE VII. CONFIDENTIALITY	5
7.01 Requests for Public Information	. 5
7.02 Consultant Disclosure	. 5
7.03 Other Confidential Information	. 5
ARTICLE VIII. DISPUTES AND REMEDIES	6
8.01 Agreement of the Parties	. 6
8.02 Operational Remedies	. 6
8.03 Equitable Remedies	
8.04 Continuing Duty to Perform	. 7
ARTICLE IX. DAMAGES	
9.01 Availability and Assessment	
9.02 Specific Items of Liability	. 8
ARTICLE X.TRANSITION PLAN AND ASSISTANCE	8
10.01 Transition Plan	8

10.02 Assistance	
ARTICLE XI. ADDITIONAL LICENSE AND OWNERSHIP PROVISIONS	9
11.01 HHSC Additional Rights	9
11.02 Third Party Software	9
11.03 Software and Ownership Rights.	9
ARTICLE XII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	9
12.01 Ability to Perform	9
12.02 Continuing Duty to Disclose	10
12.03 Conflicts of Interest	10
12.04 Flow Down Provisions	
12.05 Manufacturer's Warranties	10
12.06 Cooperation with State and Federal Designees	10
12.07 Notice of Litigation or Contract Action	

HHSC SPECIAL CONDITIONS

The terms and conditions of the Health and Human Services Commission ("HHSC") Special Conditions are incorporated into and made a part of the Contract. Capitalized items used in these Special Conditions and not otherwise defined have the meanings assigned to them in the HHSC Uniform Terms and Conditions – Vendor, Version 2.14.

ARTICLE I. SPECIAL DEFINITIONS

- "Conflict of Interest" means a set of facts or circumstances, a relationship, or other situation under which Contractor, a Subcontractor, or individual has past, present, or currently planned personal or financial activities or interests that either directly or indirectly: (1) impairs or diminishes the Contractor's, or Subcontractor's ability to render impartial or objective assistance or advice to HHSC or other System Agency; or (2) provides the Contractor or Subcontractor an unfair competitive advantage in future HHSC or other System Agency procurements.
- "Contractor Agents" means Contractor's representatives, employees, officers, Subcontractors, as well as their employees, contractors, officers, and agents.
- "Custom Software" means Software developed as a Deliverable or in connection with the Agreement.
- "Data Use Agreement" means the agreement incorporated into the Contract to facilitate creation, receipt, maintenance, use, disclosure or access to Confidential Information.
- "Federal Financial Participation" is a program that allows states to receive partial reimbursement for activities that meet certain objectives of the federal government. It is also commonly referred to as the Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP).
- "Item of Noncompliance" means Contractor's acts or omissions that: (1) violate a provision of the Contract; (2) fail to ensure adequate performance of the Work; (3) represent a failure of Contractor to be responsive to a request of HHSC relating to the Work under the Contract.
- "Minor Administrative Change" refers to a change to the Contract that does not increase the fees or term and done in accordance with Section 5.02 of these Special Conditions.
- "Other Confidential Information" means any communication or record (whether oral, written, electronically stored or transmitted, or in any other form) provided to or made available to Contractor; or that Contractor may create, receive, maintain, use, disclose or have access to on behalf of HHSC or through performance of the Work, which is not designated as Confidential Information in the Data Use Agreement.
- "Outside the United States" means any location that is not within the territorial boundaries comprising the republic of the United States of America, including any of the 48 coterminous states in North America, the states of Alaska and Hawaii, and the District of Columbia.
- "State" means the State of Texas.
- "Transition Plan" means the written plan developed by Contractor, approved by HHSC, and to be employed when the Work described in the Contract transfers to HHSC, or its designee, from the Contractor.
- "UTC-V" means Health & Human Services Commission HHSC Uniform Terms and Conditions Vendor, Version 2.14.

"WSD" means the Work, Services, or Deliverables to be performed or provided under the Contract.

ARTICLE II. GENERAL PROVISIONS

2.01 Inducements

In awarding the Contract, HHSC relied on the Contractor's assurances of the following:

- a. Contractor and its Subcontractors are established providers of the WSD described in the Solicitation and required under the Contract;
- b. Contractor and its Subcontractors have the skills, qualifications, expertise, financial resources, and experience necessary to perform the WSD in an efficient, cost-effective manner, with a high degree of quality and responsiveness.
- c. Contractor has performed similar WSD for other public or private entities;
- d. Contractor has thoroughly reviewed, analyzed, and understood the Solicitation, has timely raised all questions or objections to the Solicitation or WSD, and has had the opportunity to review and fully understand HHSC's current program and operating environment for the activities that are the subject of the Contract and the needs and requirements of the State during the Contract term;
- e. Contractor has had the opportunity to review and understand the State's stated objectives in entering into the Contract and, based on such review and understanding, Contractor currently has the capability to perform the WSD in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract; and
- f. Contractor fully understands the risks associated with programs administered by HHSC as described in the Solicitation, including the risk of non-appropriation of funds.

2.02 Most Favored Customer

Contractor agrees that if during the term of the Contract, Contractor enters into any agreement with any other governmental customer, or any non-affiliated commercial customer by which it agrees to provide equivalent services at lower prices, or additional services at comparable prices, Contractor will notify HHSC within (10) business days from the date Contractor executes any such agreement. Contractor agrees, at HHSC's option, to amend the Contract to accord equivalent advantage to HHSC.

2.03 Assumption After Assignment

As authorized in the UTC-V, each party to whom an assignment is made must assume all or any part of Contractor's interests in the Contract, the WSD, and any documents executed with respect to the Contract, including, without limitation, the assignor's obligation for all or any portion of the purchase payments, in whole or in part.

2.04 Renegotiation and Reprocurement Rights

Notwithstanding anything in the Contract to the contrary, HHSC may at any time during the term of the Contract exercise the option to notify Contractor that HHSC has elected to renegotiate certain terms of the Contract. Upon Contractor's receipt of any notice under this section, Contractor and HHSC will undertake good faith negotiations of the subject terms of the Contract. In the event that negotiations between HHSC and Contractor fail, HHSC reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to unilaterally amend the contract if HHSC determines that amendment is required by law or is otherwise in the best interest of the State of Texas.

HHSC may at any time issue solicitation instruments to other potential contractors for performance of any portion of the WSD covered by the Contract, including services similar or comparable to the WSD,

performed by Contractor under the Contract. If HHSC elects to procure the WSD, or any portion thereof, from another vendor in accordance with this section, HHSC and HHSC will have the termination rights set forth in the UTC-V.

2.05 Solicitation Errors

Contractor will not take advantage of any errors or omissions in the Solicitation or the resulting Contract. Contractor must promptly notify HHSC of any errors or omissions that are discovered. Failure to notify HHSC of any errors will constitute a waiver of those errors.

ARTICLE III. CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL AND SUBCONTRACTORS

3.01 Qualifications

Contractor agrees to maintain the organizational and administrative capacity and capabilities proposed in its response to the Solicitation, as modified, to carry out all duties and responsibilities under the Contract. Contractor Agents assigned to perform the duties and responsibilities under the Contract must be and remain properly trained and qualified for the functions they are to perform. Notwithstanding the transfer or turnover of personnel, Contractor remains obligated to perform all duties and responsibilities under the Contract without degradation and in strict accordance with the terms of the Contract.

3.02 Professional Conduct

While performing the WSD under the Contract, Contractor Agents must comply with applicable Contract terms, state and federal law, rules, regulations, System Agency policies regarding professional conduct; and otherwise conduct themselves in a businesslike and professional manner.

3.03 No Implied Authority

Any authority delegated to Contractor by HHSC is limited to the terms of the Contract. Contractor may not rely upon implied authority and specifically is not delegated authority under the Contract to: (1) make public policy; (2) promulgate, amend, or disregard any System Agency program policy; or (3) unilaterally communicate or negotiate, on behalf of the HHSC or any other System Agency with any member of the U.S. Congress or any member of their staff, any member of the Texas Legislature or any member of their staff, or any federal or state agency.

3.04 E-Verify

By entering into this Contract, Contractor certifies and ensures that it utilizes and will continue to utilize, for the term of this Contract, the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system to determine the eligibility of:

- a. All persons employed to WSD within the State of Texas, during the term of the Contract; and
- b. All Contractor Agents assigned by Contractor to perform WSD pursuant to the Contract, within the United States of America.

3.05 Subcontractors Not Identified in the Solicitation Response

Prior to entering into a Subcontract, Contractor must identify any Subcontractor that is a newly-formed subsidiary or entity, whether or not an affiliate of Contractor, substantiate the proposed Subcontractor's ability to perform the subcontracted WSD, and certify to HHSC that no loss of WSD will occur as a result of the performance of such Subcontractor.

At HHSC's request, prior to executing a Subcontract with a value greater than \$100,000.00, Contractor must submit a copy of the Subcontract to HHSC for review and approval. HHSC reserves the right to:

- a. Reject the Subcontract or require changes to any provisions that do not comply with the requirements, duties, or responsibilities of the Contract or that create significant barriers for HHSC to monitor compliance with the Contract;
- b. Object to the selection of the Subcontractor; or
- c. Object to the subcontracting of the WSD proposed to be subcontracted.

ARTICLE IV. PERFORMANCE

4.01 Measurement

Satisfactory performance of the Contract, unless otherwise specified in the Contract, will be measured by:

- a. Compliance with Contract requirements, including all representations and warranties;
- b. Compliance with the WSD requested in the Solicitation and WSD proposed by Contractor in its response to the Solicitation and approved by HHSC;
- c. Delivery of WSD in accordance with the service levels proposed by Contractor in the Solicitation Response as accepted by HHSC;
- d. Results of audits, inspections, or quality checks;
- e. Timeliness, completeness, and accuracy of WSD; and
- f. Achievement of specific performance measures and incentives as applicable.

ARTICLE V. AMENDMENTS AND MODIFICATIONS

5.01 Formal Procedure

No different or additional WSD or contractual obligations will be authorized or performed unless contemplated within the Scope of Work and memorialized in an amendment or modification of the Contract that is executed in compliance with this Article. No waiver of any term, covenant, or condition of the Contract will be valid unless executed in compliance with this Article. Contractor will not be entitled to payment for WSD that is not authorized by a properly executed Contract amendment or modification, or through the express written authorization of HHSC.

Any changes to the Contract that results in a change to either the term, fees, or significantly impacting the obligations of the parties to the Contract must be effectuated by a formal Amendment to the Contract. Such Amendment must be signed by the appropriate and duly authorized representative of each party in order to have any effect.

5.02 Minor Administrative Changes

HHSC' designee, referred to as the Contract Manager, Project Sponsor, or other equivalent, in the Contract, is authorized to provide written approval of mutually agreed upon Minor Administrative Changes to the WSD or the Contract that do not increase the fees or term. Changes that increase the fees or term must be accomplished through the formal amendment procedure, as set forth in Section 5.01 of these Special

Conditions. Upon approval of a Minor Administrative Change, HHSC and Contractor will maintain written notice that the change has been accepted in their Contract files.

5.03 Technical Guidance Letters

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the Contract, Technical Guidance Letters ("TGL") as provided by the UTC-V will not act as an Amendment or modification to the Contract to the extent such affect price or term of the Contract. Such TGLs are interpretive and instructional only and are not authorized to extend the term, modify the fees or other payment arrangements, increase the Contract total value, or materially change the substance of the WSD.

ARTICLE VI. PAYMENT

6.01 Duty to Make Payment

HHSC will be relieved of its obligation to make any payments to Contractor until such time as any and all set-off amounts have been credited to HHSC. If HHSC disputes payment of all or any portion of an invoice from Contractor, HHSC will notify the Contractor of the dispute and both Parties will attempt in good faith to resolve the dispute in accordance with these Special Conditions. HHSC will not be required to pay any disputed portion of a Contractor invoice unless, and until, the dispute is resolved. Notwithstanding any such dispute, Contractor will continue to perform the WSD in compliance with the terms of the Contract pending resolution of such dispute so long as all undisputed amounts continue to be paid to Contractor.

ARTICLE VII. CONFIDENTIALITY

7.01 Requests for Public Information

HHSC will, as permitted by law and as practicable considering HHSC resources, notify Contractor of a request for disclosure of public information related to the Contract filed in accordance with the Texas Public Information Act, Texas Government Code Chapter 552 ("PIA"). In the event Contractor believes the requested information should be protected under the PIA, Contractor will comply with PIA requirements pertaining to that information and will provide HHSC with copies of all such documentation required to support its request for nondisclosure. Contractor must make public information not otherwise excepted from disclosure under the PIA available to HHSC at no additional charge to HHSC.

To the extent authorized under the PIA, HHSC will safeguard from disclosure information received from Contractor that Contractor believes to be confidential. Contractor must clearly mark each page of such information as "Contractor Confidential Information" and provide written notice to HHSC that it considers the information confidential in accordance with the PIA. Contractor's designation or marking of information in this manner does not act, and should not be construed, as an agreement or other consent by HHSC that such information is actually confidential pursuant to the PIA.

7.02 Consultant Disclosure

Contractor agrees that any consultant reports received by HHSC in connection with the Contract may be distributed by HHSC, in its discretion, to any other state agency and the Texas legislature. Any distribution may include posting on HHSC's website or the website of a standing committee of the Texas Legislature.

7.03 Other Confidential Information

HHSC prohibits the unauthorized disclosure of Other Confidential Information. Contractor and all Contractor Agents will not disclose or use any Other Confidential Information in any manner except as is necessary for the WSD or the proper discharge of obligations and securing of rights under the Contract. Contractor will have a system in effect to protect Other Confidential Information. Any disclosure or transfer of Other Confidential Information requested by HHSC of the Contractor will be in accordance with the Contract. If Contractor receives a request for Other Confidential Information, Contractor will immediately notify HHSC of the request, and will make reasonable efforts to protect the Other Confidential Information from disclosure until further instructed by the HHSC or HHSC.

Contractor will notify HHSC promptly of any unauthorized possession, use, knowledge, or attempt thereof, of any Other Confidential Information by any person or entity that may become known to Contractor. Contractor will furnish to HHSC all known details of the unauthorized possession, use, or knowledge, or attempt thereof, and use reasonable efforts to assist in the investigation or prevention the reoccurrence of any unauthorized possession, use, or knowledge, or attempt thereof, of Other Confidential Information.

HHSC will have the right to recover from Contractor all damages and liabilities caused by or arising from Contractor or Contractor Agents' failure to protect Confidential Information as required by this section.

IN COORDINATION WITH THE INDEMNITY PROVISIONS CONTAINED IN THE UTC-V, CONTRACTOR WILL INDEMNIFY AND HOLD HARMLESS HHSC FROM ALL DAMAGES, COSTS, LIABILITIES, AND EXPENSES (INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION REASONABLE ATTORNEYS' FEES AND COSTS) CAUSED BY OR ARISING FROM CONTRACTOR OR CONTRACTOR AGENTS FAILURE TO PROTECT OTHER CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION.

ARTICLE VIII. DISPUTES AND REMEDIES

8.01 Agreement of the Parties

The Parties agree that the interests of fairness, efficiency, and good business practices are best served when the Parties employ all reasonable and informal means to resolve any dispute under the Contract before resorting to formal dispute resolution processes otherwise provided in the Contract. The Parties will use all reasonable and informal means of resolving disputes prior to invoking a remedy provided elsewhere in the Contract, unless HHSC immediately terminates the Contract in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract.

Any dispute, that in the judgment of any Party to the Contract, may materially affect the performance of any Party will be reduced to writing and delivered to the other Party within ten (10) business days after the dispute arises. The Parties must then negotiate in good faith and use every reasonable effort to resolve the dispute at the managerial or executive levels prior to initiating formal proceedings pursuant to the UTC-V and Texas Government Code §2260, unless a Party has reasonably determined that a negotiated resolution is not possible and has so notified the other Party. The resolution of any dispute disposed of by agreement between the Parties will be reduced to writing and delivered to all Parties within ten (10) business days of such resolution.

8.02 Operational Remedies

The remedies described in this section may be used or pursued by HHSC in the context of the routine operation of the Contract and are directed to Contractor's timely and responsive performance of the WSD as well as the creation of a flexible and responsive relationship between the Parties. Contractor agrees that HHSC may pursue operational remedies for Items of Noncompliance with the Contract. At any time, and at its sole discretion, HHSC may impose or pursue one or more said remedies for each Item of Noncompliance. HHSC will determine operational remedies on a case-by-case basis which include, but are not, limited to:

- a. Requesting a detailed Corrective Action Plan, subject to HHSC approval, to correct and resolve a deficiency or breach of the Contract;
- b. Require additional or different corrective action(s) of HHSC's choice;
- c. Suspension of all or part of the Contract or WSD;
- d. Prohibit Contractor from incurring additional obligations under the Contract;
- e. Issue stop Work Orders;
- f. Assessment of liquidated damages as provided in the Contract;
- g. Accelerated or additional monitoring;
- h. Withholding of payments; and
- i. Additional and more detailed programmatic and financial reporting.

HHSC's pursuit or non-pursuit of an operational remedy does not constitute a waiver of any other remedy that HHSC may have at law or equity; excuse Contractor's prior substandard performance, relieve Contractor of its duty to comply with performance standards, or prohibit HHSC from assessing additional operational remedies or pursuing other appropriate remedies for continued substandard performance.

HHSC will provide notice to Contractor of the imposition of an operational remedy in accordance with this section, with the exception of accelerated monitoring, which may be unannounced. HHSC may require Contractor to file a written response as part of the operational remedy approach.

8.03 Equitable Remedies

Contractor acknowledges that if, Contractor breaches, attempts, or threatens to breach, any obligation under the Contract, the State will be irreparably harmed. In such a circumstance, the State may proceed directly to court notwithstanding any other provision of the Contract. If a court of competent jurisdiction finds that Contractor breached, attempted, or threatened to breach any such obligations, Contractor will not oppose the entry of an order compelling performance by Contractor and restraining it from any further breaches, attempts, or threats of breach without a further finding of irreparable injury or other conditions to injunctive relief.

8.04 Continuing Duty to Perform

Neither the occurrence of an event constituting an alleged breach of contract, the pending status of any claim for breach of contract, nor the application of an operational remedy, is grounds for the suspension of performance, in whole or in part, by Contractor of the WSD or any duty or obligation with respect to the Contract.

ARTICLE IX. DAMAGES

9.01 Availability and Assessment

HHSC will be entitled to actual, direct, indirect, incidental, special, and consequential damages resulting from Contractor's failure to comply with any of the terms of the Contract. In some cases, the actual damage to HHSC as a result of Contractor's failure to meet the responsibilities or performance standards of the Contract are difficult or impossible to determine with precise accuracy. Therefore, if provided in the Contract, liquidated damages may be assessed against Contractor for failure to meet any aspect of the WSD or responsibilities of the Contractor. HHSC may elect to collect liquidated damages:

- a. Through direct assessment and demand for payment to Contractor; or
- b. By deducting the amounts assessed as liquidated damages against payments owed to Contractor for Work performed. In its sole discretion, HHSC may deduct amounts assessed as liquidated damages as a single lump sum payment or as multiple payments until the full amount payable by the Contractor is received by the HHSC.

9.02 Specific Items of Liability

Contractor bears all risk of loss or damage due to defects in the WSD, unfitness or obsolescence of the WSD, or the negligence or intentional misconduct of Contractor or Contractor Agents. Contractor will ship all equipment and Software purchased and Third Party Software licensed under the Contract, freight prepaid, FOB HHSC' destination. The method of shipment will be consistent with the nature of the items shipped and applicable hazards of transportation to such items. Regardless of FOB point, Contractor bears all risks of loss, damage, or destruction of the WSD, in whole or in part, under the Contract that occurs prior to acceptance by HHSC. After acceptance by HHSC, the risk of loss or damage will be borne by HHSC; however, Contractor remains liable for loss or damage attributable to Contractor's fault or negligence.

Contractor will protect HHSC real and personal property from damage arising from Contractor or Contractor Agents performance of the Contract, and Contractor will be responsible for any loss, destruction, or damage to HHSC's property that results from or is caused by Contractor or Contractor Agents' negligent or wrongful acts or omissions. Upon the loss of, destruction of, or damage to any property of HHSC, Contractor will notify HHSC thereof and, subject to direction from HHSC or its authorized designee, will take all reasonable steps to protect that property from further damage. Contractor agrees, and will require Contractor Agents, to observe safety measures and proper operating procedures at HHSC sites at all times. Contractor will immediately report to the HHSC any special defect or an unsafe condition it encounters or otherwise learns about.

IN COORDINATION WITH THE INDEMNITY PROVISIONS CONTAINED IN THE UTC-V, CONTRACTOR WILL BE SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR ALL COSTS INCURRED THAT ARE ASSOCIATED WITH INDEMNIFYING THE STATE OF TEXAS OR HHSC WITH RESPECT TO INTELLECTUAL, REAL AND PERSONAL PROPERTY.

ARTICLE X. TRANSITION PLAN AND ASSISTANCE

10.01 Transition Plan

HHSC may require Contractor to develop a Transition Plan at any time during the term of the Contract in HHSC' sole discretion. Contractor must submit the Transition Plan to HHSC for review and approval. The Transition Plan must describes Contractor's policies and procedures that will ensure:

- a. The least disruption in the delivery the WSD during transfer to HHSC or its designee; and
- b. Full cooperation with HHSC or its designee in transferring the WSD and the obligations of the Contract.

10.02 Assistance

Contractor will provide any assistance and actions reasonably necessary to enable HHSC or its designee to effectively close out the Contract and transfer the WSD and the obligations of the Contract to another vendor or to perform the WSD by itself. Contractor agrees that this obligation survives the termination, regardless of whether for cause or convenience, or the expiration of the Contract and remains in effect until completed to the satisfaction of HHSC.

ARTICLE XI. ADDITIONAL LICENSE AND OWNERSHIP PROVISIONS

11.01 HHSC Additional Rights

HHSC will have ownership and unlimited rights to use, disclose, duplicate, or publish all information and data developed, derived, documented, or furnished by Contractor under or resulting from the Contract. Such data will include all results, technical information, and materials developed for or obtained by HHSC from Contractor in the performance of the WSD.

11.02 Third Party Software

Contractor grants HHSC a non-exclusive, perpetual, license for HHSC to use Third Party Software and its associated documentation for its internal business purposes. HHSC will be entitled to use Third Party Software on the equipment or any replacement equipment used by HHSC and with any replacement Third Party Software chosen by HHSC, without additional expense.

Terms in any licenses for Third Party Software will be consistent with the requirements of this section. Prior to utilizing any Third Party Software product not identified in the Solicitation Response, Contractor will provide HHSC copies of the license agreement from the licensor of the Third Party Software to allow HHSC to, in its discretion, object to the license agreement that must, at a minimum, provide HHSC with necessary rights consistent with the short and long-term goals of the Contract. Contractor will assign to HHSC all licenses for the Third Party Software as necessary to carry out the intent of this section.

Contractor will, during the Contract, maintain any and all Third Party Software at their most current version or no more than one version back from the most current version. However, Contractor will not maintain any Third Party Software versions, including one version back, if notified by HHSC that any such version would prevent HHSC from using any functions, in whole or in part, of HHSC systems or would cause deficiencies in HHSC systems.

11.03 Software and Ownership Rights.

In accordance with 45 C.F.R. Part 95.617, all appropriate federal agencies will have a royalty-free, nonexclusive, and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish, translate, or otherwise use, and to authorize others to use for government purposes all WSD, materials, Custom Software and modifications thereof, source code, associated documentation designed, developed, or installed with Federal Financial Participation under the Contract, including but not limited to those materials covered by copyright.

ARTICLE XII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

12.01 Ability to Perform

In conjunction with the Permitting and Licensure requirements contained in the UTC-V, Contractor must remain in good standing with all regulatory agencies throughout the term of the Contract. Failure to remain in good standing with all regulatory agencies constitutes a material breach of Contract. Contractor must

maintain the financial resources to fund the capital expenditures required under the Contract without advances by HHSC or assignment of any payments by the HHSC to a financing source.

12.02 Continuing Duty to Disclose

Contractor acknowledges its continuing obligation to comply with the requirements of any affirmation or certification contained in the Contract, and will immediately notify HHSC of any changes in circumstances affecting those certifications.

12.03 Conflicts of Interest

Contractor warrants to the best of its knowledge and belief, except to the extent already disclosed to HHSC, there are no facts or circumstances that could give rise to a Conflict of Interest and further that Contractor or Contractor Agents have no interest and will not acquire any direct or indirect interest that would conflict in any manner or degree with their performance under the Contract. Contractor will, and require Contractor Agents, to establish safeguards to prohibit Contract Agents from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational Conflict of Interest, or for personal gain. Contractor and Contractor Agents will operate with complete independence and objectivity without actual, potential or apparent Conflict of Interest with respect to the activities conducted under the Contract.

Contractor agrees that, if after Contractor's execution of the Contract, Contractor discovers or is made aware of a Conflict of Interest, Contractor will immediately and fully disclose such interest in writing to HHSC. In addition, Contractor will promptly and fully disclose any relationship that might be perceived or represented as a conflict after its discovery by Contractor or by HHSC as a potential conflict. HHSC reserves the right to make a final determination regarding the existence of Conflicts of Interest, and Contractor agrees to abide by HHSC decision.

If HHSC determines that Contractor was aware of a Conflict of Interest and did not disclose the conflict to HHSC, such nondisclosure will be considered a material breach of the Contract. Furthermore, such breach may be submitted to the Office of the Attorney General, Texas Ethics Commission, or appropriate State or federal law enforcement officials for further action.

12.04 Flow Down Provisions

Contractor must include any applicable provisions of the Contract in all subcontracts based on the scope and magnitude of work to be performed by such Subcontractor. Any necessary terms will be modified appropriately to preserve the State's rights under the Contract.

12.05 Manufacturer's Warranties

Contractor assigns to HHSC all of the manufacturers' warranties and indemnities relating to the WSD, including without limitation, Third Party Software, to the extent Contractor is permitted by the manufacturers to make such assignments to HHSC.

12.06 Cooperation with State and Federal Designees

Contractor will cooperate with and work with State and federal agencies, other State contractors, subcontractors and third-party representatives as required by the WSD or as designated by HHSC. Contractor personnel will cooperate at no charge to HHSC for purposes relating to the WSD. This cooperation specifically includes, but is not limited to:

a. The investigation and prosecution of fraud, abuse, and waste in the HHSC programs;

- b. Audit, inspection, or other investigative purposes; and
- c. Testimony in judicial or quasi-judicial proceedings relating to the Contract or other delivery of information requested by the HHSC or other agencies' investigators or legal staff.

12.07 Notice of Litigation or Contract Action

Contractor will notify HHSC of any litigation or legal matter related to or affecting the Contract within seven calendar days of becoming aware of the litigation or legal matter. Contractor will also notify HHSC if Contractor has had any contract suspended or terminated for cause by any local, state or federal department or agency or nonprofit entity within seven calendar days of such event. The notification required under this section will contain information sufficient for HHSC to independently confirm the action and to take appropriate actions.



Attachment E

General Affirmations

By entering into this Contract, Contractor affirms, without exception, as follows:

- 1. Contractor represents and warrants that these General Affirmations apply to Contractor and all of Contractor's principals, officers, directors, shareholders, partners, owners, agents, employees, Subcontractors, independent contractors, and any other representatives who may provide services under, who have a financial interest in, or otherwise are interested in this Contract.
- 2. Contractor represents and warrants that all statements and information provided to the System Agency are current, complete, and accurate. This includes all statements and information relating in any manner to this Contract and any solicitation resulting in this Contract.
- 3. Contractor has not given, has not offered to give, and does not intend to give at any time hereafter any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip, favor, or service to a public servant in connection with this Contract.
- 4. Under Section 2155.004, Texas Government Code (relating to financial participation in preparing solicitations), Contractor certifies that it is not ineligible to receive this Contract and acknowledges that this Contract may be terminated and payment withheld if this certification is inaccurate.
- 5. Under Section 2155.006, Texas Government Code (relating to convictions and penalties regarding Hurricane Rita, Hurricane Katrina, and other disasters), Contractor certifies that it is not ineligible to receive this Contract and acknowledges that this Contract may be terminated and payment withheld if this certification is inaccurate.
- 6. Under Section 2261.053, Texas Government Code (relating to convictions and penalties regarding Hurricane Rita, Hurricane Katrina, and other disasters), Contractor certifies that it is not ineligible to receive this Contract and acknowledges that this Contract may be terminated and payment withheld if this certification is inaccurate.
- 7. Under Section 231.006, Texas Family Code (relating to delinquent child support), Contractor certifies that it is not ineligible to receive the specified grant, loan, or payment and acknowledges that this Contract may be terminated and payment may be withheld if this certification is inaccurate.
- 8. Contractor certifies that: (a) the entity executing this Contract; (b) its principals; (c) its Subcontractors; and (d) any personnel designated to perform services related to this Contract are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any federal Department or Agency. This certification is made pursuant to the regulations implementing Executive Order 12549 and Executive Order 12689, Debarment and Suspension, 2 C.F.R. Part 376, and any relevant regulations promulgated by the Department or Agency funding this project. This provision shall be included in its entirety in Contractor's Subcontracts if payment in whole or in part is from federal funds.
- 9. Contractor certifies that it, its principals, its Subcontractors, and any personnel designated to perform services related to this Contract are eligible to participate in this transaction and have not been subjected to suspension, debarment, or similar ineligibility determined by any federal, state, or local governmental entity.
- 10. Contractor certifies it is in compliance with all State of Texas statutes and rules relating to procurement; and that (a) the entity executing this Contract; (b) its principals; (c) its Subcontractors; and (d) any personnel designated to perform services related to this Contract are not listed on the federal government's terrorism watch list described in Executive Order 13224. Entities ineligible for federal procurement are listed at https://www.sam.gov/portal/public/SAM/, which Contractor may review in making this certification. Contractor acknowledges that this Contract may be terminated and payment withheld if this certification is inaccurate. This provision shall be included in its entirety in Contractor's Subcontracts if payment in whole or in part is from federal funds.

- 11. In accordance with Texas Government Code Section 669.003 (relating to contracting with the executive head of a state agency), Contractor certifies that it (1) is not the executive head of the System Agency; (2) was not at any time during the past four years the executive head of the System Agency; and (3) does not employ a current or former executive head of the System Agency.
- 12. Contractor represents and warrants that it is not currently delinquent in the payment of any franchise taxes owed the State of Texas under Chapter 171 of the Texas Tax Code.
- 13. Contractor represents and warrants that payments to Contractor and Contractor's receipt of appropriated or other funds under this Contract are not prohibited by Sections 556.005, 556.0055, or 556.008 of the Texas Government Code (relating to use of appropriated money or state funds to employ or pay lobbyists, lobbying expenses, or influence legislation).
- 14. Contractor represents and warrants that it will comply with Texas Government Code Section 2155.4441, relating to the purchase of products produced in the State of Texas under service contracts.
- 15. Pursuant to Section 2252.901, Texas Government Code (relating to prohibitions regarding contracts with and involving former and retired state agency employees), Contractor will not allow any former employee of the System Agency to perform services under this Contract during the twelve (12) month period immediately following the employee's last date of employment at the System Agency.
- 16. Contractor acknowledges that, pursuant to Section 572.069 of the Texas Government Code, a former state officer or employee of the System Agency who during the period of state service or employment participated on behalf of the System Agency in a procurement or contract negotiation involving Contractor may not accept employment from Contractor before the second anniversary of the date the officer's or employee's service or employment with the System Agency ceased.
- 17. Contractor understands that the System Agency does not tolerate any type of fraud. The System Agency's policy is to promote consistent, legal, and ethical organizational behavior by assigning responsibilities and providing guidelines to enforce controls. Violations of law, agency policies, or standards of ethical conduct will be investigated, and appropriate actions will be taken. All employees or contractors who suspect fraud, waste or abuse (including employee misconduct that would constitute fraud, waste, or abuse) are required to immediately report the questionable activity to both the Health and Human Services Commission's Office of the Inspector General at 1-800-436-6184 and the State Auditor's Office. Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable laws, rules, regulations, and System Agency policies regarding fraud including, but not limited to, HHS Circular C-027.
- 18. Contractor represents and warrants that it has not violated state or federal antitrust laws and has not communicated its bid for this Contract directly or indirectly to any competitor or any other person engaged in such line of business. Contractor hereby assigns to System Agency any claims for overcharges associated with this Contract under 15 U.S.C. § 1, et seq., and Texas Business and Commerce Code § 15.01, et seq.
- 19. Contractor represents and warrants that it is not aware of and has received no notice of any court or governmental agency proceeding, investigation, or other action pending or threatened against Contractor or any of the individuals or entities included numbered paragraph 1 of these General Affirmations within the five (5) calendar years immediately preceding the execution of this Contract that would or could impair Contractor's performance under this Contract, relate to the contracted or similar goods or services, or otherwise be relevant to the System Agency's consideration of entering into this Contract. If Contractor is unable to make the preceding representation and warranty, then Contractor instead represents and warrants that it has provided to the System Agency a complete, detailed disclosure of any such court or governmental agency proceeding, investigation, or other action that would or could impair Contractor's performance under this Contract, relate to the contracted or similar goods or services, or otherwise be relevant to the System Agency's consideration of entering

into this Contract. In addition, Contractor represents and warrants that it shall notify the System Agency in writing within five (5) business days of any changes to the representations or warranties in this clause and understands that failure to so timely update the System Agency shall constitute breach of contract and may result in immediate termination of this Contract.

- 20. Contractor understands, acknowledges, and agrees that any false representation or any failure to comply with a representation, warranty, or certification made by Contractor is subject to all civil and criminal consequences provided at law or in equity including, but not limited to, immediate termination of this Contract.
- 21. Contractor represents and warrants that it will comply with all applicable laws and maintain all permits and licenses required by applicable city, county, state, and federal rules, regulations, statues, codes, and other laws that pertain to this Contract.
- 22. Contractor represents and warrants that the individual signing this Contract is authorized to sign on behalf of Contractor and to bind Contractor.

REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

OMB Number: 4040-0007 Expiration Date: 01/31/2019

ASSURANCES - NON-CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMS

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0040), Washington, DC 20503.

PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR COMPLETED FORM TO THE OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET. SEND IT TO THE ADDRESS PROVIDED BY THE SPONSORING AGENCY.

NOTE:

Certain of these assurances may not be applicable to your project or program. If you have questions, please contact the awarding agency. Further, certain Federal awarding agencies may require applicants to certify to additional assurances. If such is the case, you will be notified.

As the duly authorized representative of the applicant, I certify that the applicant:

- Has the legal authority to apply for Federal assistance and the institutional, managerial and financial capability (including funds sufficient to pay the non-Federal share of project cost) to ensure proper planning, management and completion of the project described in this application.
- Will give the awarding agency, the Comptroller General
 of the United States and, if appropriate, the State,
 through any authorized representative, access to and
 the right to examine all records, books, papers, or
 documents related to the award; and will establish a
 proper accounting system in accordance with generally
 accepted accounting standards or agency directives.
- Will establish safeguards to prohibit employees from using their positions for a purpose that constitutes or presents the appearance of personal or organizational conflict of interest, or personal gain.
- Will initiate and complete the work within the applicable time frame after receipt of approval of the awarding agency.
- Will comply with the Intergovernmental Personnel Act of 1970 (42 U.S.C. §§4728-4763) relating to prescribed standards for merit systems for programs funded under one of the 19 statutes or regulations specified in Appendix A of OPM's Standards for a Merit System of Personnel Administration (5 C.F.R. 900, Subpart F).
- Will comply with all Federal statutes relating to nondiscrimination. These include but are not limited to:

 (a) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (P.L. 88-352) which prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color or national origin; (b) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended (20 U.S.C.§§1681-1683, and 1685-1686), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex; (c) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation

- Act of 1973, as amended (29 U.S.C. §794), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps; (d) the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended (42 U. S.C. §§6101-6107), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of age; (e) the Drug Abuse Office and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of drug abuse; (f) the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-616), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination on the basis of alcohol abuse or alcoholism; (g) §§523 and 527 of the Public Health Service Act of 1912 (42 U.S.C. §§290 dd-3 and 290 ee- 3), as amended, relating to confidentiality of alcohol and drug abuse patient records; (h) Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 (42 U.S.C. §§3601 et seq.), as amended, relating to nondiscrimination in the sale, rental or financing of housing; (i) any other nondiscrimination provisions in the specific statute(s) under which application for Federal assistance is being made; and, (j) the requirements of any other nondiscrimination statute(s) which may apply to the application.
- 7. Will comply, or has already complied, with the requirements of Titles II and III of the Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970 (P.L. 91-646) which provide for fair and equitable treatment of persons displaced or whose property is acquired as a result of Federal or federally-assisted programs. These requirements apply to all interests in real property acquired for project purposes regardless of Federal participation in purchases.
- Will comply, as applicable, with provisions of the Hatch Act (5 U.S.C. §§1501-1508 and 7324-7328) which limit the political activities of employees whose principal employment activities are funded in whole or in part with Federal funds.

- Will comply, as applicable, with the provisions of the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. §§276a to 276a-7), the Copeland Act (40 U.S.C. §276c and 18 U.S.C. §874), and the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. §§327-333), regarding labor standards for federally-assisted construction subagreements.
- 10. Will comply, if applicable, with flood insurance purchase requirements of Section 102(a) of the Flood Disaster Protection Act of 1973 (P.L. 93-234) which requires recipients in a special flood hazard area to participate in the program and to purchase flood insurance if the total cost of insurable construction and acquisition is \$10,000 or more.
- 11. Will comply with environmental standards which may be prescribed pursuant to the following: (a) institution of environmental quality control measures under the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (P.L. 91-190) and Executive Order (EO) 11514; (b) notification of violating facilities pursuant to EO 11738; (c) protection of wetlands pursuant to EO 11990; (d) evaluation of flood hazards in floodplains in accordance with EO 11988; (e) assurance of project consistency with the approved State management program developed under the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. §§1451 et seq.); (f) conformity of Federal actions to State (Clean Air) Implementation Plans under Section 176(c) of the Clean Air Act of 1955, as amended (42 U.S.C. §§7401 et seq.); (g) protection of underground sources of drinking water under the Safe Drinking Water Act of 1974, as amended (P.L. 93-523); and, (h) protection of endangered species under the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as amended (P.L. 93-205).
- Will comply with the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968 (16 U.S.C. §§1271 et seq.) related to protecting components or potential components of the national wild and scenic rivers system.

- 13. Will assist the awarding agency in assuring compliance with Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966, as amended (16 U.S.C. §470), EO 11593 (identification and protection of historic properties), and the Archaeological and Historic Preservation Act of 1974 (16 U.S.C. §§469a-1 et seq.).
- Will comply with P.L. 93-348 regarding the protection of human subjects involved in research, development, and related activities supported by this award of assistance.
- 15. Will comply with the Laboratory Animal Welfare Act of 1966 (P.L. 89-544, as amended, 7 U.S.C. §§2131 et seq.) pertaining to the care, handling, and treatment of warm blooded animals held for research, teaching, or other activities supported by this award of assistance.
- Will comply with the Lead-Based Paint Poisoning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. §§4801 et seq.) which prohibits the use of lead-based paint in construction or rehabilitation of residence structures.
- 17. Will cause to be performed the required financial and compliance audits in accordance with the Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996 and OMB Circular No. A-133, "Audits of States, Local Governments, and Non-Profit Organizations."
- Will comply with all applicable requirements of all other Federal laws, executive orders, regulations, and policies governing this program.
- 19. Will comply with the requirements of Section 106(g) of the Trafficking Victims Protection Act (TVPA) of 2000, as amended (22 U.S.C. 7104) which prohibits grant award recipients or a sub-recipient from (1) Engaging in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the award is in effect (2) Procuring a commercial sex act during the period of time that the award is in effect or (3) Using forced labor in the performance of the award or subawards under the award.

SIGNATURE OF AUTHORIZED CERTIFYING OFFICIAL	TITLE
Jac Elochart	SVP, CEO Post Acute Care
APPLICANT ORGANIZATION	DATE SUBMITTED
TIRR Meminal Hermann	7 25 20 7

Standard Form 424B (Rev. 7-97) Back



Health and Human Services Commission HHSC Uniform Terms and Conditions - Vendor Version 2.14

Published and Effective March 1, 2017

Responsible Office: Chief Counsel

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article	I. Definitions and Interpretations	4
1.1	Definitions	
1.2	Interpretive Provisions 5	
Article	II. Consideration	6
2.1	Prompt Payment	
2.2	Expenses 6	
2.3	Work Orders	
Article	III. State and Federal Funding	7
3.1	Funding7	
3.2	No debt Against the State	
3.3	Debt to State	
3.4	Recapture of Funds	
Article	IV. Warranty, Affirmations, Assurances and Certifications	8
4.1	Warranty8	
4.2	General Affirmations 8	
4.3	Federal Assurances 8	
4.4	Federal Certifications	
Article	V. Ownership and Intellectual Property	9
5.1	Ownership9	
5.2	Intellectual Property	
Article	VI. Records, Audit, and Disclosure	9
6.1	Books and Records 9	
6.2	Access to records, books, and documents	
6.3	Response/compliance with audit or inspection findings	
6.4	SAO Audit	
6.5	Confidentiality	
6.6	Public Information Act	
Article	VII. Contract Management and Early Termination	11
7.1	Contract Management	
7.2	Termination for Convenience	

7.3	Termination for Cause	
7.4	Contractor responsibility for associated costs	
7.5	Equitable Settlement 12	
Article \	VIII. Miscellaneous Provisions	12
8.1	Amendment	
8.2	Insurance 12	
8.3	Delegation of Authority	
8.4	Legal Obligations	
8.5	E-Verify	
8.6	Permitting and Licensure	
8.7	Indemnity	
8.8	Assignments	
8.9	Subcontracts	
8.10	HUB/Mentor Protégé	
8.11	Relationship of the Parties	
8.12	Technical Guidance Letters	
8.13	Governing Law and Venue	
8.14	Severability	
8.15	Survivability	
8.16	Force Majeure	
8.17	Dispute Resolution	
8.18	No Waiver of Provisions	
8.19	Publicity	
8.20	Prohibition on Non-compete Restrictions	
8.21	No Waiver of Sovereign Immunity	
8.22	Entire Contract and Modification	
8.23	Counterparts	
8.24	Proper Authority	
8.25	Civil Rights	
8.26	Enterprise Information Management Standards	
8.27	Notice of Legal Matter or Litigation	

ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS

1.1 **DEFINITIONS**

As used in this Contract, unless the context clearly indicates otherwise, the following terms and conditions have the meanings assigned below:

"Amendment" means a written agreement, signed by the parties hereto, which documents changes to the Contract other than those permitted by Work Orders or Technical Guidance Letters, as herein defined.

"<u>Attachment</u>" means documents, terms, conditions, or additional information physically added to this Contract following the Signature Document or included by reference, as if physically, within the body of this Contract.

"Contract" means the Signature Document, these Uniform Terms and Conditions, along with any Attachments, and any Amendments, purchase orders, Work Orders, or Technical Guidance Letters that may be issued by the System Agency, to be incorporated by reference herein for all purposes if issued.

"Contractor" means the Party selected to provide the goods or services under this Contract, if any.

"<u>Deliverable</u>" means a work product prepared, developed, or procured by Contractor as part of the Services under the Contract for the use or benefit of the System Agency or the State of Texas.

"Effective Date" means the date agreed to by the Parties as the date on which the Contract takes effect.

"Federal Fiscal Year" means the period beginning October 1 and ending September 30 each year, which is the annual accounting period for the United States government.

"GAAP" means Generally Accepted Accounting Principles.

"GASB" means the Governmental Accounting Standards Board.

"<u>Health and Human Services Commission</u>" or "<u>HHSC</u>" means the administrative agency established under Chapter 531, Texas Government Code or its designee.

"<u>HUB</u>" means Historically Underutilized Business, as defined by Chapter 2161 of the Texas Government Code.

"Intellectual Property" means patents, rights to apply for patents, trademarks, trade names, service marks, domain names, copyrights and all applications and worldwide registration of such, schematics, industrial models, inventions, know-how, trade secrets, computer software programs, and other intangible proprietary information.

"Mentor Protégé" means the Comptroller of Public Accounts' leadership program found at: http://www.window.state.tx.us/procurement/prog/hub/mentorprotege/.

"Parties" means the System Agency and Contractor, collectively.

"Party" means either the System Agency or Contractor, individually.

- "Project" means the goods or Services described in the Signature Document or a Work Order of this Contract.
- "Public Information Act" or "PIA" means Chapter 552 of the Texas Government Code.
- "Scope of Work" means the description of Services and Deliverables specified in the Contract as may be amended.
- "Services" means the tasks, functions, and responsibilities assigned and delegated to Contractor under the Contract.
- "Signature Document" means the document executed by both Parties that specifically sets forth all of the documents that constitute the Contract.
- "Solicitation" means the document issued by the System Agency under which the goods or services provided under the Contract were initially requested, which is incorporated herein by reference for all purposes in its entirety, including all Amendments and Attachments.
- "Solicitation Response" means Contractor's full and complete response to the Solicitation, which is incorporated herein by reference for all purposes in its entirety, including any Attachments and addenda.
- "State Fiscal Year" means the period beginning September 1 and ending August 31 each year, which is the annual accounting period for the State of Texas.
- "State of Texas Textravel" means Texas Administrative Code, Title 34, Part 1, Chapter 5, Subchapter C, Section 5.22, relative to travel reimbursements under this Contract, if any.
- "Subcontract" means any written agreement between Contractor and a third party to fulfill the requirements of the Contract. All Subcontracts are required to be in writing.
- "Subcontractor" means any individual or entity that enters a contract with the Contractor to perform part or all of the obligations of Contractor under this Contract.
- "System Agency" means HHSC or any of the agencies of the State of Texas that are overseen by HHSC under authority granted under State law and the officers, employees, and designees of those agencies. These agencies include: the Department of Aging and Disability Services, the Department of Family and Protective Services, and the Department of State Health Services.
- "<u>Technical Guidance Letter</u>" or "<u>TGL</u>" means an instruction, clarification, or interpretation of the requirements of the Contract, issued by the System Agency to the Contractor.
- "Work" means all Services to be performed, goods to be delivered, and any appurtenant actions performed and items produced, conceived, or developed, including Deliverables.
- "Work Order" means an individually negotiated document that is executed by both Parties and which authorizes a Project, if any, in an indefinite quantity Contract.

1.2 Interpretive Provisions

a. The meanings of defined terms are equally applicable to the singular and plural forms of the defined terms.

- b. The words "hereof," "herein," "hereunder," and similar words refer to this Contract as a whole and not to any particular provision, section, Attachment, or schedule of this Contract unless otherwise specified.
- c. The term "including" is not limiting and means "including without limitation" and, unless otherwise expressly provided in this Contract, (i) references to contracts (including this Contract) and other contractual instruments shall be deemed to include all subsequent Amendments and other modifications thereto, but only to the extent that such Amendments and other modifications are not prohibited by the terms of this Contract, and (ii) references to any statute or regulation are to be construed as including all statutory and regulatory provisions consolidating, amending, replacing, supplementing, or interpreting the statute or regulation.
- d. Any references to "sections," "appendices," or "attachments" are references to sections, appendices, or attachments of the Contract.
- e. Any references to agreements, contracts, statutes, or administrative rules or regulations in the Contract are references to these documents as amended, modified, or supplemented from time to time during the term of the Contract.
- f. The captions and headings of this Contract are for convenience of reference only and do not affect the interpretation of this Contract.
- g. All Attachments within this Contract, including those incorporated by reference, and any Amendments are considered part of the terms of this Contract.
- h. This Contract may use several different limitations, regulations, or policies to regulate the same or similar matters. All such limitations, regulations, and policies are cumulative and each will be performed in accordance with its terms.
- i. Unless otherwise expressly provided, reference to any action of the System Agency or by the System Agency by way of consent, approval, or waiver will be deemed modified by the phrase "in its sole discretion."
- j. Time is of the essence in this Contract.

ARTICLE II. CONSIDERATION

2.1 PROMPT PAYMENT

The System Agency will pay Contractor in accordance with the Prompt Payment Act, Texas Government Code, Chapter 2251.

2.2 EXPENSES

Except as otherwise provided in the Contract, no ancillary expenses incurred by the Contractor in connection with its provision of the Services or Deliverables will be reimbursed by the System Agency. Ancillary expenses include, but are not limited to costs associated with transportation, delivery, and insurance for each Deliverable.

When the reimbursement of travel expenses is authorized by the Contract, all such expenses will be reimbursed in accordance with the rates set by the State of Texas Textravel.

2.3 WORK ORDERS

To the extent the Contract is for indefinite quantities of services, as specified in the Signature Document, all Work will be performed in accordance with Work Orders.

- a. Upon identification of a Project, the System Agency will request that Contractor submit a proposal, including pricing and a project plan, to System Agency.
- b. If Contractor is selected to carry out an individual Project, a Work Order will be issued. Multiple Work Orders may be issued during the term of this Contract, all of which will be in writing and signed by the Parties. Each Work Order will include a scope of services; a list of tasks required; a time schedule; a list of Deliverables, if any; a detailed Project budget; and such other information or special conditions as may be necessary for the work assigned.
- c. Nothing in this Contract expresses or guarantees that the System Agency will issue Work Orders to Contractor for any of the tasks set forth in the Signature Document. All work requested under this Contract will be required on an irregular and as needed basis throughout the Contract term, and the System Agency makes no guarantee of volume or usage under this Contract.

ARTICLE III. STATE AND FEDERAL FUNDING

3.1 Funding

This Contract is contingent upon the availability of sufficient and adequate funds. If funds become unavailable through lack of appropriations, budget cuts, transfer of funds between programs or agencies, amendment of the Texas General Appropriations Act, agency consolidation, or any other disruptions of current funding for this Contract, the System Agency may restrict, reduce, or terminate funding under this Contract. This Contract is also subject to immediate cancellation or termination, without penalty to the System Agency, if sufficient and adequate funds are not available. Contractor will have no right of action against the System Agency if the System Agency cannot perform its obligations under this Contract as a result of lack of funding for any activities or functions contained within the scope of this Contract. In the event of cancellation or termination under this Section, the System Agency will not be required to give notice and will not be liable for any damages or losses caused or associated with such termination or cancellation.

3.2 NO DEBT AGAINST THE STATE

The Contract will not be construed as creating any debt by or on behalf of the State of Texas.

3.3 DEBT TO STATE

If a payment law prohibits the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts from making a payment, the Contractor acknowledges the System Agency's payments under the Contract will be applied toward eliminating the debt or delinquency. This requirement specifically applies to any debt or delinquency, regardless of when it arises.

3.4 RECAPTURE OF FUNDS

The System Agency may withhold all or part of any payments to Contractor to offset overpayments made to the Contractor. Overpayments as used in this Section include payments (i) made by the System Agency that exceed the maximum allowable rates; (ii) that are not allowed under applicable laws, rules, or regulations; or (iii) that are otherwise inconsistent with this Contract, including any unapproved expenditures. Contractor

understands and agrees that it will be liable to the System Agency for any costs disallowed pursuant to financial and compliance audit(s) of funds received under this Contract. Contractor further understands and agrees that reimbursement of such disallowed costs will be paid by Contractor from funds which were not provided or otherwise made available to Contractor under this Contract.

ARTICLE IV. WARRANTY, AFFIRMATIONS, ASSURANCES AND CERTIFICATIONS

4.1 WARRANTY

Contractor warrants that all Work under this Contract will be completed in a manner consistent with standards under the terms of this Contract, in the applicable trade, profession, or industry; will conform to or exceed the specifications set forth in the Contract; and will be fit for ordinary use, of good quality, and with no material defects. If Contractor fails to complete Work timely or to perform satisfactorily under conditions required by this Contract, the System Agency may require Contractor, at its sole expense, to:

- a. Repair or replace all defective or damaged Work;
- b. Refund any payment received for all defective or damaged Work and, in conjunction therewith, require Contractor to accept the return of such Work; and
- c. Take necessary action to ensure that future performance and Work conform to the Contract requirements.

4.2 GENERAL AFFIRMATIONS

Contractor further certifies that, to the extent General Affirmations are incorporated into the Contract under the Signature Document, the General Affirmations have been reviewed and that Contractor is in compliance with each of the requirements reflected therein.

4.3 FEDERAL ASSURANCES

Contractor further certifies that, to the extent Federal Assurances are incorporated into the Contract under the Signature Document, the Federal Assurances have been reviewed and that Contractor is in compliance with each of the requirements reflected therein.

4.4 FEDERAL CERTIFICATIONS

Contractor further certifies, to the extent Federal Certifications are incorporated into the Contract under the Signature Document, that the Federal Certifications have been reviewed, and that Contractor is in compliance with each of the requirements reflected therein. In addition, Contractor certifies that it is in compliance with all applicable federal laws, rules, or regulations, as they may pertain to this Contract.

ARTICLE V. OWNERSHIP AND INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

5.1 OWNERSHIP

The System Agency will own, and Contractor hereby assigns to the System Agency, all right, title, and interest in all Work.

5.2 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

- a. To the extent any Work results in the creation of Intellectual Property, all right, title, and interest in and to such Intellectual Property will vest in the System Agency upon creation and will be deemed to be a "work made for hire" and made in the course of the services rendered pursuant to this Contract.
- b. To the extent that title to any such Intellectual Property may not by law vest in the System Agency, or such Intellectual Property may not be considered a "work made for hire," all rights, title, and interest therein are hereby irrevocably assigned to the System Agency. The System Agency will have the right to obtain and to hold in its name any and all patents, copyrights, trademarks, service marks, registrations, or such other protection as may be appropriate to the subject matter, including extensions and renewals thereof.
- c. Contractor must give the System Agency and the State of Texas, as well as any person designated by the System Agency or the State of Texas, all assistance required to perfect the rights defined herein without any charge or expense beyond the stated amount payable to Contractor for the services authorized under this Contract.

ARTICLE VI. RECORDS, AUDIT, AND DISCLOSURE

6.1 BOOKS AND RECORDS

Contractor will keep and maintain under GAAP or GASB, as applicable, full, true, and complete records necessary to fully disclose to the System Agency, the Texas State Auditor's Office, the United States Government, and their authorized representatives sufficient information to determine compliance with the terms and conditions of this Contract and all state and federal rules, regulations, and statutes. Unless otherwise specified in this Contract, Contractor will maintain legible copies of this Contract and all related documents for a minimum of seven (7) years after the termination of the contract period or seven (7) years after the completion of any litigation or dispute involving the Contract, whichever is later.

6.2 ACCESS TO RECORDS, BOOKS, AND DOCUMENTS

In addition to any right of access arising by operation of law, Contractor and any of Contractor's affiliate or subsidiary organizations, or Subcontractors will permit the System Agency or any of its duly authorized representatives, as well as duly authorized federal, state or local authorities, unrestricted access to and the right to examine any site where business is conducted or Services are performed, and all records, which includes but is not limited to financial, client and patient records, books, papers or documents related to this Contract. If the Contract includes federal funds, federal agencies that will have a right of access to records as described in this section include: the federal agency providing the funds, the Comptroller General of the United States,

the General Accounting Office, the Office of the Inspector General, and any of their authorized representatives. In addition, agencies of the State of Texas that will have a right of access to records as described in this section include: the System Agency, HHSC, HHSC's contracted examiners, the State Auditor's Office, the Texas Attorney General's Office, and any successor agencies. Each of these entities may be a duly authorized authority. If deemed necessary by the System Agency or any duly authorized authority, for the purpose of investigation or hearing, Contractor will produce original documents related to this Contract. The System Agency and any duly authorized authority will have the right to audit billings both before and after payment, and all documentation that substantiates the billings. Contractor will include this provision concerning the right of access to, and examination of, sites and information related to this Contract in any Subcontract it awards.

6.3 RESPONSE/COMPLIANCE WITH AUDIT OR INSPECTION FINDINGS

- a. Contractor must act to ensure its and its Subcontractor's compliance with all corrections necessary to address any finding of noncompliance with any law, regulation, audit requirement, or generally accepted accounting principle, or any other deficiency identified in any audit, review, or inspection of the Contract and the goods or services provided hereunder. Any such correction will be at Contractor or its Subcontractor's sole expense. Whether Contractor's action corrects the noncompliance will be solely the decision of the System Agency.
- b. As part of the Services, Contractor must provide to HHSC upon request a copy of those portions of Contractor's and its Subcontractors' internal audit reports relating to the Services and Deliverables provided to the State under the Contract.

6.4 SAO AUDIT

Contractor understands that acceptance of funds directly under the Contract or indirectly through a Subcontract under the Contract acts as acceptance of the authority of the State Auditor's Office (SAO), or any successor agency, to conduct an audit or investigation in connection with those funds. Under the direction of the legislative audit committee, an entity that is the subject of an audit or investigation by the SAO must provide the SAO with access to any information the SAO considers relevant to the investigation or audit. Contractor agrees to cooperate fully with the SAO or its successor in the conduct of the audit or investigation, including providing all records requested. Contractor will ensure that this clause concerning the authority to audit funds received indirectly by Subcontractors through Contractor and the requirement to cooperate is included in any Subcontract it awards.

6.5 CONFIDENTIALITY

Any specific confidentiality agreement between the Parties takes precedent over the terms of this section. To the extent permitted by law, Contractor agrees to keep all information confidential, in whatever form produced, prepared, observed, or received by Contractor. The provisions of this section remain in full force and effect following termination or cessation of the services performed under this Contract.

6.6 Public Information Act

Information related to the performance of this Contract may be subject to the PIA and will be withheld from public disclosure or released only in accordance therewith. Contractor must make all information not otherwise excepted from disclosure under the PIA available in portable document file (".pdf") format or any other format agreed between the Parties.

ARTICLE VII. CONTRACT MANAGEMENT AND EARLY TERMINATION

7.1 CONTRACT MANAGEMENT

To ensure full performance of the Contract and compliance with applicable law, the System Agency may take actions including:

- a. Suspending all or part of the Contract;
- b. Requiring the Contractor to take specific corrective actions in order to remain in compliance with term of the Contract;
- c. Recouping payments made to the Contractor found to be in error;
- d. Suspending, limiting, or placing conditions on the continued performance of Work:
- e. Imposing any other remedies authorized under this Contract; and
- f. Imposing any other remedies, sanctions or penalties permitted by federal or state statute, law, regulation, or rule.

7.2 TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

The System Agency may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time when, in its sole discretion, the System Agency determines that termination is in the best interests of the State of Texas. The termination will be effective on the date specified in HHSC's notice of termination.

7.3 TERMINATION FOR CAUSE

Except as otherwise provided by the U.S. Bankruptcy Code, or any successor law, the System Agency may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, upon either of the following conditions:

a. Material Breach

The System Agency will have the right to terminate the Contract in whole or in part if the System Agency determines, at its sole discretion, that Contractor has materially breached the Contract or has failed to adhere to any laws, ordinances, rules, regulations or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction and such violation prevents or substantially impairs performance of Contractor's duties under the Contract. Contractor's misrepresentation in any aspect of Contractor's Solicitation Response, if any, or Contractor's addition to the Excluded Parties List System (EPLS) will also constitute a material breach of the Contract.

b. Failure to Maintain Financial Viability

The System Agency may terminate the Contract if, in its sole discretion, the System Agency has a good faith belief that Contractor no longer maintains the financial

viability required to complete the Services and Deliverables, or otherwise fully perform its responsibilities under the Contract.

7.4 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY FOR ASSOCIATED COSTS.

If the System Agency terminates the Contract for Cause, the Contractor will be responsible to the System Agency for all costs incurred by the System Agency and the State of Texas to replace the Contractor. These costs include, but are not limited to, the costs of procuring a substitute vendor and the cost of any claim or litigation that is reasonably attributable to Contractor's failure to perform any Work in accordance with the terms of the Contract.

7.5 EQUITABLE SETTLEMENT

Any early termination under this Article will be subject to the equitable settlement of the respective interests of the Parties up to the date of termination.

ARTICLE VIII. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

8.1 AMENDMENT

The Contract may only be amended by an Amendment executed by both Parties.

8.2 Insurance

Unless otherwise specified in this Contract, Contractor will acquire and maintain, for the duration of this Contract, insurance coverage necessary to ensure proper fulfillment of this Contract and potential liabilities thereunder with financially sound and reputable insurers licensed by the Texas Department of Insurance, in the type and amount customarily carried within the industry as determined by the System Agency. Contractor will provide evidence of insurance as required under this Contract, including a schedule of coverage or underwriter's schedules establishing to the satisfaction of the System Agency the nature and extent of coverage granted by each such policy, upon request by the System Agency. In the event that any policy is determined by the System Agency to be deficient to comply with the terms of this Contract, Contractor will secure such additional policies or coverage as the System Agency may reasonably request or that are required by law or regulation. If coverage expires during the term of this Contract, Contractor must produce renewal certificates for each type of coverage.

These and all other insurance requirements under the Contract apply to both Contractor and its Subcontractors, if any. Contractor is responsible for ensuring its Subcontractors' compliance with all requirements.

8.3 DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY

Whenever, by any provision of the Contract, any right, power or duty is imposed or conferred on HHSC, the right power or duty so imposed or conferred is possessed and exercised by the System Agencies Executive Commissioner unless such is delegated to duly appointed agents or employees. The Executive Commissioner of the System Agency will reduce any delegation of authority to writing and provide a copy to Contractor on request. The authority delegated to Contractor by the System Agency is

limited to the terms of the Contract. Contractor may not reply upon implied authority and is not delegated authority under the Contract to:

- a. Make public policy;
- b. Promulgate, amend, or disregard administrative regulations or program policy decisions made by State and federal agencies responsible for administration of System Agency program; or
- c. Unilaterally communicate or negotiate with any federal or state agency or the Texas Legislature on behalf of the System Agency regarding the System Agency programs or the Contract. However, upon request and reasonable notice to the Contractor, Contract will assist the System Agency in communications and negotiations regarding the Work under the Contract with state and federal governments.

8.4 LEGAL OBLIGATIONS

Contractor will comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, and regulations, including all federal and state accessibility laws relating to direct and indirect use of information and communication technology. Contractor will be deemed to have knowledge of all applicable laws and regulations and be deemed to understand them. In addition to any other act or omission that may constitute a material breach of the Contract, failure to comply with this Section may also be a material breach of the Contract.

8.5 E-VERIFY

By entering into this Contract, Contractor certifies and ensures that it utilizes and will continue to utilize, for the term of this Contract, the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's e-Verify system to determine the eligibility of:

- a. All persons employed during the contract term to perform duties within Texas; and
- b. All persons (including subcontractors) assigned by the contractor to perform Work pursuant to the Contract.

8.6 PERMITTING AND LICENSURE

At Contractor's sole expense, Contractor will procure and maintain for the duration of this Contract any state, county, city, or federal license, authorization, insurance, waiver, permit, qualification or certification required by statute, ordinance, law, or regulation to be held by Contractor to provide the goods or Services required by this Contract. Contractor will be responsible for payment of all taxes, assessments, fees, premiums, permits, and licenses required by law. Contractor agrees to be responsible for payment of any such government obligations not paid by its Subcontractors during performance of this Contract.

8.7 INDEMNITY

TO THE EXTENT ALLOWED BY LAW, CONTRACTOR WILL DEFEND, INDEMNIFY, AND HOLD HARMLESS THE STATE OF TEXAS AND ITS OFFICERS AND EMPLOYEES, AND THE SYSTEM AGENCY AND ITS OFFICERS AND EMPLOYEES, FROM AND AGAINST ALL CLAIMS, ACTIONS, SUITS, DEMANDS, PROCEEDINGS, COSTS, DAMAGES, AND

LIABILITIES, INCLUDING ATTORNEYS' FEES AND COURT COSTS ARISING OUT OF, OR CONNECTED WITH, OR RESULTING FROM:

- CONTRACTOR'S PERFORMANCE OF THE CONTRACT, INCLUDING ANY NEGLIGENT ACTS OR OMISSIONS OF CONTRACTOR, OR ANY AGENT, EMPLOYEE, SUBCONTRACTOR, OR SUPPLIER OF CONTRACTOR, OR ANY THIRD PARTY UNDER THE CONTROL OR SUPERVISION OF CONTRACTOR, IN THE EXECUTION OR PERFORMANCE OF THIS CONTRACT; OR
- ANY BREACH OR VIOLATION OF A STATUTE, ORDINANCE, GOVERNMENTAL REGULATION, STANDARD, RULE, OR BREACH OF CONTRACT BY CONTRACTOR, ANY AGENT, EMPLOYEE, SUBCONTRACTOR, OR SUPPLIER OF CONTRACTOR, OR ANY THIRD PARTY UNDER THE CONTROL OR SUPERVISION OF CONTRACTOR, IN THE EXECUTION OR PERFORMANCE OF THIS CONTRACT; OR
- EMPLOYMENT OR ALLEGED EMPLOYMENT, INCLUDING CLAIMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST CONTRACTOR, ITS OFFICERS, OR ITS AGENTS; OR
- WORK UNDER THIS CONTRACT THAT INFRINGES OR MISAPPROPRIATES ANY RIGHT OF ANY THIRD PERSON OR ENTITY BASED ON COPYRIGHT, PATENT, TRADE SECRET, OR OTHER INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS.

CONTRACTOR WILL COORDINATE ITS DEFENSE WITH THE SYSTEM AGENCY AND ITS COUNSEL. THIS PARAGRAPH IS NOT INTENDED TO AND WILL NOT BE CONSTRUED TO REQUIRE CONTRACTOR TO INDEMNIFY OR HOLD HARMLESS THE STATE OR THE SYSTEM AGENCY FOR ANY CLAIMS OR LIABILITIES RESULTING SOLELY FROM THE GROSS NEGLIGENCE OF THE SYSTEM AGENCY OR ITS EMPLOYEES. THE PROVISIONS OF THIS SECTION WILL SURVIVE TERMINATION OF THIS CONTRACT.

8.8 ASSIGNMENTS

Contractor may not assign all or any portion of its rights under, interests in, or duties required under this Contract without prior written consent of the System Agency, which may be withheld or granted at the sole discretion of the System Agency. Except where otherwise agreed in writing by the System Agency, assignment will not release Contractor from its obligations under the Contract.

Contractor understands and agrees the System Agency may in one or more transactions assign, pledge, or transfer the Contract. This assignment will only be made to another State agency or a non-state agency that is contracted to perform agency support.

8.9 SUBCONTRACTS

Contractor will be responsible to the System Agency for any Subcontractor's performance under this Contract. Nothing in this Contract will be construed to relieve Contractor of the responsibility for ensuring that the goods delivered or services rendered by Contractor or any of its Subcontractors comply with all the terms and provisions of this Contract. Contractor will provide written notification to the System Agency of any Subcontractor receiving compensation of One hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00) or more of the Work under this Contract, including the name and taxpayer identification number of Subcontractor, the task(s) being performed, and the number of Subcontractor employees expected to perform Services. The System Agency reserves the right to:

- a. Reject the Subcontract or require changes to any provisions that do not comply with the requirements, duties, or responsibilities of the Contract or that create significant barriers for the System Agency to monitor compliance with the Contract;
- b. Object to the selection of the Subcontractor; or
- c. Object to the subcontracting of the Work proposed to be Subcontracted.

8.10 HUB/MENTOR PROTÉGÉ

In accordance with State law, it is the System Agency's policy to assist HUBs whenever possible in providing goods and services to the System Agency. The System Agency encourages those parties with whom it contracts for the provision of goods and services to adhere to this same philosophy in selecting Subcontractors to assist in fulfilling their obligations with the System Agency. In addition to information required by this Contract, the contracting Party will provide the procurement department of the System Agency with pertinent details of any participation by a HUB in fulfilling the duties and obligations arising hereunder.

The System Agency encourages the Parties it contracts with to partner with certified HUBs that participate in the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts' Mentor Protégé Program.

8.11 RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES

Contractor is, and will be, an independent contractor and, subject only to the terms of this Contract, will have the sole right to supervise, manage, operate, control, and direct performance of the details incident to its duties under this Contract. Nothing contained in this Contract will be deemed or construed to create a partnership or joint venture, to create relationships of an employer-employee or principal-agent, or to otherwise create for the System Agency any liability whatsoever with respect to the indebtedness, liabilities, and obligations of Contractor or any other Party.

Contractor will be solely responsible for, and the System Agency will have no obligation with respect to:

- a. Payment of Contractor's employees for all Services performed;
- b. Ensuring each of its employees, agents, or Subcontractors who provide Services or Deliverables under the Contract are properly licensed, certified, or have proper permits to perform any activity related to the Work;
- c. Withholding of income taxes, FICA, or any other taxes or fees;
- d. Industrial or workers' compensation insurance coverage;
- e. Participation in any group insurance plans available to employees of the State of Texas:
- f. Participation or contributions by the State to the State Employees Retirement System;
- g. Accumulation of vacation leave or sick leave; or
- h. Unemployment compensation coverage provided by the State.

8.12 TECHNICAL GUIDANCE LETTERS

In the sole discretion of the System Agency, and in conformance with federal and state law, the System Agency may issue instructions, clarifications, or interpretations as may be required during Work performance in the form of a Technical Guidance Letter. A TGL must be in writing, and may be delivered by regular mail, electronic mail, or facsimile transmission. Any TGL issued by the System Agency will be incorporated into the Contract by reference herein for all purposes when it is issued.

8.13 GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE

This Contract and the rights and obligations of the Parties hereto will be governed by, and construed according to, the laws of the State of Texas, exclusive of conflicts of law provisions. Venue of any suit brought under this Contract will be in a court of competent jurisdiction in Travis County, Texas unless otherwise elected by the System Agency. Contractor irrevocably waives any objection, including any objection to personal jurisdiction or the laying of venue or based on the grounds of forum non conveniens, which it may now or hereafter have to the bringing of any action or proceeding in such jurisdiction in respect of this Contract or any document related hereto.

8.14 SEVERABILITY

If any provision contained in this Contract is held to be unenforceable by a court of law or equity, this Contract will be construed as if such provision did not exist and the non-enforceability of such provision will not be held to render any other provision or provisions of this Contract unenforceable.

8.15 SURVIVABILITY

Termination or expiration of this Contract or a Contract for any reason will not release either party from any liabilities or obligations in this Contract that the parties have expressly agreed will survive any such termination or expiration, remain to be performed, or by their nature would be intended to be applicable following any such termination or expiration, including maintaining confidentiality of information and records retention.

8.16 FORCE MAJEURE

Except with respect to the obligation of payments under this Contract, if either of the Parties, after a good faith effort, is prevented from complying with any express or implied covenant of this Contract by reason of war; terrorism; rebellion; riots; strikes; acts of God; any valid order, rule, or regulation of governmental authority; or similar events that are beyond the control of the affected Party (collectively referred to as a "Force Majeure"), then, while so prevented, the affected Party's obligation to comply with such covenant will be suspended, and the affected Party will not be liable for damages for failure to comply with such covenant. In any such event, the Party claiming Force Majeure will promptly notify the other Party of the Force Majeure event in writing and, if possible, such notice will set forth the extent and duration thereof.

8.17 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

If a contract dispute arises that cannot be resolved to the satisfaction of the Parties, either Party may notify the other Party in writing of the dispute. If the Parties are unable to satisfactorily resolve the dispute within fourteen (14) days of the written notification, the Parties must use the dispute resolution process provided for in Chapter 2260 of the Texas Government Code to attempt to resolve the dispute. This provision will not apply to any matter with respect to which either Party may make a decision within its respective sole discretion.

8.18 NO WAIVER OF PROVISIONS

Neither failure to enforce any provision of this Contract nor payment for services provided under it constitute waiver of any provision of the Contract.

8.19 PUBLICITY

Except as provided in the paragraph below, Contractor must not use the name of, or directly or indirectly refer to, the System Agency, the State of Texas, or any other State agency in any media release, public announcement, or public disclosure relating to the Contract or its subject matter, including in any promotional or marketing materials, customer lists, or business presentations.

Contractor may publish, at its sole expense, results of Contractor performance under the Contract with the System Agency's prior review and approval, which the System Agency may exercise at its sole discretion. Any publication (written, visual, or sound) will acknowledge the support received from the System Agency and any Federal agency, as appropriate.

8.20 Prohibition on Non-compete Restrictions

Contractor will not require any employees or Subcontractors to agree to any conditions, such as non-compete clauses or other contractual arrangements that would limit or restrict such persons or entities from employment or contracting with the State of Texas.

8.21 No Waiver of Sovereign Immunity

Nothing in the Contract will be construed as a waiver of sovereign immunity by the System Agency.

8.22 Entire Contract and Modification

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement of the Parties and is intended as a complete and exclusive statement of the promises, representations, negotiations, discussions, and other agreements that may have been made in connection with the subject matter hereof. Any additional or conflicting terms in any future document incorporated into the Contract will be harmonized with this Contract to the extent possible by the System Agency.

8.23 COUNTERPARTS

This Contract may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which will be an original, and all such counterparts will together constitute but one and the same Contract.

8.24 Proper Authority

Each Party hereto represents and warrants that the person executing this Contract on its behalf has full power and authority to enter into this Contract. Any Services or Work performed by Contractor before this Contract is effective or after it ceases to be effective are performed at the sole risk of Contractor with respect to compensation.

8.25 CIVIL RIGHTS

- a. Contractor agrees to comply with state and federal anti-discrimination laws, including:
 - (1) Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. §2000d et seq.);
 - (2) Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. §794);
 - (3) Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (42 U.S.C. §12101 et seq.);
 - (4) Age Discrimination Act of 1975 (42 U.S.C. §§6101-6107);
 - (5) Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (20 U.S.C. §§1681-1688);
 - (6) Food and Nutrition Act of 2008 (7 U.S.C. §2011 et seq.); and
 - (7) The System Agency's administrative rules, as set forth in the Texas Administrative Code, to the extent applicable to this Agreement.

Contractor agrees to comply with all amendments to these laws, and all requirements imposed by the regulations issued pursuant to these laws. These laws provide in part that no persons in the United States may, on the grounds of race, color, national origin, sex, age, disability, political beliefs, or religion, be excluded from participation in or denied any service or other benefit provided by Federal or State funding, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination.

- b. Contractor agrees to comply with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and its implementing regulations at 45 C.F.R. Part 80 or 7 C.F.R. Part 15, prohibiting a contractor from adopting and implementing policies and procedures that exclude or have the effect of excluding or limiting the participation of clients in its programs, benefits, or activities on the basis of national origin. Civil rights laws require contractors to provide alternative methods for ensuring access to services for applicants and recipients who cannot express themselves fluently in English. Contractor agrees to take reasonable steps to provide services and information, both orally and in writing and electronically, in appropriate languages other than English, to ensure that persons with limited English proficiency are effectively informed and can have meaningful access to programs, benefits, and activities.
- c. Contractor agrees to post applicable civil rights posters in areas open to the public informing clients of their civil rights and including contact information for

the HHS Civil Rights Office. The posters are available on the HHS website at: http://hhscx.hhsc.texas.gov/system-support-services/civil-rights/publications

- d. Contractor agrees to comply with Executive Orders 13279 and 13559, and their implementing regulations at 45 C.F.R. Part 87 or 7 C.F.R. Part 16. These provide in part that any organization that participates in programs funded by direct financial assistance from the United States Department of Agriculture or the United States Department of Health and Human Services shall not discriminate against a program beneficiary or prospective program beneficiary on the basis of religion or religious belief. Contractor must provide written notice to beneficiaries of their rights.
- e. Upon request, Contractor will provide HHSC Civil Rights Office with copies of the Contractor's civil rights policies and procedures.
- f. Contractor must notify HHSC's Civil Rights Office of any civil rights complaints received relating to its performance under this Agreement. This notice must be delivered no more than ten (10) calendar days after receipt of a complaint. This notice must be directed to:

HHSC Civil Rights Office

701 W. 51st Street, Mail Code W206

Austin, Texas 78751

Phone Toll Free: (888) 388-6332

Phone: (512) 438-4313

TTY Toll Free: (877) 432-7232

Fax: (512) 438-5885.

8.26 Enterprise Information Management Standards

Contractor agrees that it will conform to HHSC standards for data management as described by the policies of the HHSC Office of the Chief Data Officer (OCDO). These include, but are not limited to, standards for documentation and communication of data models, metadata, and other data definition methods that are required by the HHSC for ongoing data governance, strategic portfolio analysis, interoperability planning, and valuation of HHS System data assets.

8.27 NOTICE OF LEGAL MATTER OR LITIGATION

Contractor shall notify the contract manager assigned to this Contract of any litigation or legal matter related to or affecting this Contract within seven calendar days of becoming aware of the litigation or legal matter.

REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK